NOTES

CHAPTER 1: BIG BUSINESS CAPTURED CULTURE

- 1. Scott Timberg, *Culture Crash: The Killing of the Creative Class* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2015), 79, 94.
- 2. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 45, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/7252 5/default.
- 3. William Deresiewicz, *The Death of the Artist: How Creators Are Struggling to Survive in the Age of Billionaires and Big Tech* (New York: Henry Holt, 2020), 42.
- 4. Deresiewicz, *The Death of the Artist*, 319–20.
- 5. Orley Ashenfelter, Daniel Hosken, and Matthew Weinberg, "Did Robert Bork Understate the Competitive Impact of Mergers? Evidence from Consummated Mergers," *Journal of Law and Economics* 57, no. S3 (Aug. 2014): S67–S100, https://doi.org/10.1086/675862.
- 6. Julie Cohen, *Between Truth and Power: The Legal Constructions of Informational Capitalism* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2019), 7.
- 7. Credit Suisse, "The Incredible Shrinking Universe of Stocks: The Causes and Consequences of Fewer U.S. Equities," http://www.cmgwealth.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/document_1072753661.pdf.
- 8. Ashenfelter, Hosken, and Weinberg, "Did Robert Bork Understate the Competitive Impact of Mergers?" S67–S100; John Kwoka, *Mergers, Merger Control, and Remedies: A Retrospective Analysis of U.S. Policy* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2014).
- 9. Edward Wyatt, "F.C.C. Commissioner Leaving to Join Comcast," Media Decoder Blog, *New York Times*, May 11, 2011, https://mediadecoder.blogs.nytimes.com/2011/05/11/f-c-c-commissioner-to-join-comcast/.

- 10. Matthew Yglesias, "New Federal Reserve Data Shows How the Rich Have Gotten Richer," *Vox*, June 13, 2019, https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/6/13/18661837/inequality-wealth-federal-reserve-distributional-financial-accounts.
- 11. Gustavo Grullon, Yelena Larkin, and Roni Michaely, "Are U.S. Industries Becoming More Concentrated?" Swiss Finance Institute Research Paper no. 19–41 (Aug. 31, 2017), https://ssrn.com/abstract=2612047.
- 12. Simcha Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares," *Journal of Finance* 75, no. 5 (2020): 2421–63, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/jofi.12909.
- 13. Jonathan Tepper and Denise Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism: Monopolies and the Death of Competition* (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley, 2019), 38.
- 14. Zephyr Teachout, *Break 'Em Up: Recovering Our Freedom from Big Ag, Big Tech, and Big Money* (New York: All Points Books, 2020), 145.
- 15. Lina Khan, "The Ideological Roots of America's Market Power Problem," *Yale Law Journal Forum* 127 (2018), https://ssrn.com/abstract=3367602, 961; internal note omitted.
- 16. Teachout, *Break 'Em Up*, 163.
- 17. Teachout, *Break 'Em Up*, 14–15.
- 18. Tepper and Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism*, 15.
- 19. Warren Buffett and Carol Loomis, "Mr. Buffett on the Stock Market," *Fortune*, Nov. 22, 1999, https://archive.fortune.com/magazines/fortune/fortune_archive/1999/11/22/269071/index.htm.
- 20. Adrianne Jeffries, "To Head Off Regulators, Google Makes Certain Words Taboo," *The Markup*, Aug. 7, 2020, https://themarkup.org/google-the-giant/2020/08/07/google-documents-show-taboo-words-antitrust.
- 21. Jason Del Rey, "The Making of Amazon Prime, the Internet's Most Successful and Devastating Membership Program," *Vox*, May 3, 2019, https://www.vox.com/recode/2019/5/3/18511544/amazon-prime-oral-history-jeff-bezos-one-day-shipping.
- 22. Tepper and Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism*, 103.
- 23. Stacy Mitchell, "Amazon Is a Private Government. Congress Needs to Step Up," *The Atlantic*, Aug. 10, 2020,

- https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/08/americans-canbarely-imagine-congress-works/615091.
- 24. George Anderson, "Is Amazon Undercutting Third-Party Sellers Using Their Own Data?" *Forbes*, Oct. 30, 2014, https://www.forbes.com/sites/retailwire/2014/10/30/is-amazon-undercutting-third-party-sellers-using-their-own-data.
- 25. Anderson, "Is Amazon Undercutting Third-Party Sellers Using Their Own Data?"
- 26. Kiri Masters, "89% Of Consumers Are More Likely to Buy Products from Amazon Than Other E-Commerce Sites: Study," *Forbes*, Mar. 20, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/kirimasters/2019/03/20/study-89-of-consumers-are-more-likely-to-buy-products-from-amazon-than-other-e-commerce-sites.
- 27. Barry C. Lynn, "The Big Tech Extortion Racket," *Harper's Magazine*, Aug. 14, 2020, https://harpers.org/archive/2020/09/the-big-tech-extortion-racket.
- 28. When several firms control buying, that's technically called an "oligopsony," but, again, the term *monopsony* is colloquially used to refer to both a single firm and a collection of firms with buying power. We use the term *monopsony* to refer to both a pure monopsony and an oligopsony.
- 29. Deresiewicz, Death of the Artist, 168.
- 30. Peter C. Carstensen, *Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power: A Global Issue* (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 2017), 15, https://doi.org/10.4337/9781782540588.
- 31. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 10.
- 32. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 12.
- 33. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 12.
- 34. Adam Lashinsky, Doris Burke, and J. P. Mangalindan, "Jeff Bezos: The Ultimate Disrupter," *Fortune* 166, no. 9 (Dec. 3, 2012): 100.
- 35. Nicole Goodkind, "Jeff Bezos Thanks Amazon Workers and Customers After Space Flight: 'You Paid for All of This,'" *Fortune*, July 21, 2021, https://fortune.com/2021/07/20/jeff-bezos-thanks-amazon-workers-and-customers-after-space-flight-you-paid-for-all-of-this.
- 36. Executive Office of the President [Joseph R. Biden Jr.], Executive Order no. 14036: Executive Order on Promoting Competition in the American Economy, July 9, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-

- actions/2021/07/09/executive-order-on-promoting-competition-in-the-american-economy.
- 37. Christine S. Wilson, "Welfare Standards Underlying Antitrust Enforcement: What You Measure Is What You Get," transcript of keynote speech delivered at George Mason Law Review Antitrust Symposium "Antitrust at the Crossroads?" Arlington, VA, Feb. 15, 2019, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_statements/14556 63/welfare_standard_speech_-_cmr-wilson.pdf.
- 38. Frank H. Easterbrook, "The Limits of Antitrust," *Texas Law Review* 63, no. 1 (Aug. 1984): 2.
- 39. Astra Taylor, *The People's Platform: Taking Back Power and Culture in the Digital Age* (New York: Picador, 2015), 201.
- 40. Orla Lynskey, "Regulating 'Platform Power,'" working paper, Jan. 2017, LSE Law, Society and Economy Working Papers, Department of Law, London School of Economics and Political Science, London, UK, 6, http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/73404.
- 41. Sangeet Paul Choudary, Marshall W. Van Alstyne, and Geoffrey G. Parker, "Network Effects: The Power of the Platform," in *Platform Revolution: How Networked Markets Are Transforming the Economy*—and How to Make Them Work for You, ed. Parker, Van Alstyne, and Choudary (New York: W. W. Norton, 2016).
- 42. Ruth Towse, *Creativity, Incentive and Reward: An Economic Analysis of Copyright and Culture in the Information Age* (Cheltenham: Edward Elgar, 2001), 58.
- **43**. Eric E. Johnson, "Intellectual Property and the Incentive Fallacy," *Florida State University Law Review* 39 (2012): 668–69.
- 44. Ruth Towse, "Copyright and Cultural Policy for the Creative Industries," in *Economics, Law and Intellectual Property: Seeking Strategies for Research and Teaching in a Developing Field*, ed. Ove Granstrand (Boston: Kluwer Academic, 2003), 427.
- 45. Leigh Phillips and Michal Rozworski, *The People's Republic of Walmart: How the World's Biggest Corporations Are Laying the Foundation for Socialism* (London: Verso, 2019), 2.

CHAPTER 2: HOW AMAZON TOOK OVER BOOKS

- 1. Brad Stone, *The Everything Store: Jeff Bezos and the Age of Amazon* (New York: Little, Brown, 2013), 37.
- 2. Authors Guild to David Cicilline, Aug. 17, 2020, https://www.authorsguild.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Joint-

- Letter-to-Rep-Cicilline-AAP-AG-ABA-Aug-17-2020-.pdf.
- 3. Stone, *The Everything Store*, 24.
- 4. Stone, *The Everything Store*, 243.
- 5. George Packer, "Cheap Words," *New Yorker*, Feb. 9, 2014, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2014/02/17/cheap-words.
- 6. Packer, "Cheap Words."
- 7. Peter C. Carstensen, *Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power: A Global Issue* (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 2017), 65, https://doi.org/10.4337/9781782540588.
- 8. Packer, "Cheap Words."
- 9. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 58.
- 10. Packer, "Cheap Words."
- 11. William Deresiewicz, *The Death of the Artist: How Creators Are Struggling to Survive in the Age of Billionaires and Big Tech* (New York: Henry Holt, 2020), 156.
- 12. Barry C. Lynn, "The Big Tech Extortion Racket," *Harper's Magazine*, Aug. 14, 2020, https://harpers.org/archive/2020/09/the-big-tech-extortion-racket.
- 13. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 4.
- 14. Stone, *The Everything Store*, 234.
- 15. Article 11, World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO) Copyright Treaty, 1996, https://wipolex.wipo.int/en/text/295166; Article 18, WIPO Performances and Phonograms Treaty, 1996, https://wipolex.wipo.int/en/treaties/textdetails/12743.
- **16**. Article 11, WIPO Copyright Treaty, 1996.
- 17. Dale Clapperton and Stephen Corones, "Technological Tying of the Apple iPhone: Unlawful in Australia?" *Queensland University of Technology Law and Justice Journal* 7, no. 2 (2007): 351, http://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/QUTLawJJl/2007/21.html.
- 18. Apple, "iTunes Store Tops Two Billion Songs," Jan. 9, 2007, https://news.cision.com/pilgrim/r/itunes-store-tops-two-billion-songs,c252337.
- 19. Apple, "iTunes Store Top Music Retailer in the US," Apr. 3, 2008, https://www.apple.com/newsroom/2008/04/03iTunes-Store-Top-Music-Retailer-in-the-US.
- 20. David Kravets, "Like Amazon's DRM-Free Music Downloads? Thank Apple," *Wired*, September 25, 2007, https://www.wired.com/2007/09/drm-part-one.
- 21. Cory Doctorow, "Amazon's Anti-DRM Tee," *Boing Boing*, Feb. 1, 2008, https://boingboing.net/2008/02/01/amazons-antidrm-tee.html.

- 22. Andrew Savikas, "Over 160 O'Reilly Books Now in Kindle Store (Without DRM), More on the Way," Tools of Change for Publishing, Apr. 17, 2009, http://toc.oreilly.com/2009/04/over-160-oreilly-books-now-in-kindle-store-without-drm-more-on-the-way.html.
- 23. Stone, *The Everything Store*, 250.
- 24. Stone, The Everything Store, 255.
- 25. Packer, "Cheap Words."
- 26. Parker Higgins, "Accepting Amazon's DRM Makes It Impossible to Challenge Its Monopoly," *parker higgins dot net* (blog), May 26, 2014, https://parkerhiggins.net/2014/05/accepting-amazons-drm-makes-it-impossible-to-challenge-its-monopoly.
- 27. Charlie Stross, "What Amazon's Ebook Strategy Means," *Charlie's Diary* (blog), Apr. 14, 2012, http://www.antipope.org/charlie/blog-static/2012/04/understanding-amazons-strategy.html.
- 28. United States v. Apple Inc., 952 F.Supp.2d 638, 649.
- 29. United States v. Apple Inc., 952 F.Supp.2d 638, 671.
- 30. Brad Stone and Motoko Rich, "Amazon Removes Macmillan Books," *New York Times*, Jan. 30, 2010, https://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/30/technology/30amazon.html.
- 31. Heavy Duty Trucking, "FTC Investigates Port Trucker Organizing Efforts," *Trucking Info*, Dec. 2, 1999, https://www.truckinginfo.com/86044/ftc-investigates-port-trucker-organizing-efforts.
- 32. United States v. Apple Inc., 952 F.Supp.2d 638, 708.
- 33. Jonathan Tepper and Denise Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism: Monopolies and the Death of Competition* (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley, 2019), 29.
- 34. United States v. Apple Inc., 952 F.Supp.2d 638, 686.
- 35. Matt Day and Jackie Gu, "The Numbers Behind Amazon's Market Reach," *Bloomberg*, Mar. 27, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2019-amazon-reach-acrossmarkets.
- 36. Edward W. Robertson, "Self-Publishing's Share of the Kindle Market by Genre," Feb. 15, 2014, http://edwardwrobertson.com/self-publishing/self-publishings-share-of-the-kindle-market-by-genre.
- 37. Frank Catalano, "Traditional Publishers' Ebook Sales Drop as Indie Authors and Amazon Take Off," GeekWire, May 19, 2018, https://www.geekwire.com/2018/traditional-publishers-ebook-sales-drop-indie-authors-amazon-take-off.

- 38. Amazon UK, "Kindle: A Year in Review," *Day One* (blog), Dec. 23, 2019, https://blog.aboutamazon.co.uk/innovation/kindle-a-year-in-review.
- 39. Rebecca Giblin, "What's Happening to Authors' Earnings? Surveying the Surveys," The Author's Interest, Feb. 20, 2018, https://authorsinterest.org/2018/02/20/whats-happening-to-authors-earnings-surveying-the-surveys.
- 40. Nina Amir, "Good News for POD World: Amazon Settles Antitrust Lawsuit Filed by BookLocker," *Write Nonfiction NOW!*, Jan. 20, 2010, https://writenonfictionnow.com/good-news-for-pod-world-amazon-settles-antitrust-lawsuit-filed-by-booklocker.
- 41. Peter Sayer, "Amazon Buys Audible for US\$300 Million," *Good Gear Guide*, Feb. 1, 2018, https://www.goodgearguide.com.au/article/205192/amazon_buys_audible_us_300_million.
- 42. Cory Doctorow, "Random House Audio Abandons Audiobook DRM," *Boing Boing*, Feb. 21, 2008, https://boingboing.net/2008/02/21/random-house-audio-a.html.
- 43. Cory Doctorow, "Google Launches a DRM-Free Audiobook Store: Finally, a Writer- and Listener-Friendly Audible Alternative!," *Boing Boing*, July 20, 2018, https://boingboing.net/2018/07/20/dont-restrict-me.html.
- 44. Stone, The Everything Store, 48.
- 45. Matt Stoller, "Could Google Soon Face ... Competition?" *BIG* (newsletter), Nov. 26, 2020, https://mattstoller.substack.eom/p/could-google-soon-face-competition.
- 46. Alexandra Alter, "Best Sellers Sell the Best Because They're Best Sellers," *New York Times*, September 19, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/19/books/penguin-random-house-madeline-mcintosh.html.
- 47. Alter, "Best Sellers Sell the Best Because They're Best Sellers."
- 48. Packer, "Cheap Words."
- 49. For more on this, see Cory's 2020 monograph, *How to Destroy Surveillance Capitalism*, from OneZero/Medium, available at https://onezero.medium.com/how-to-destroy-surveillance-capitalism-8135e6744d59.
- 50. Tim Wu, "What Years of Emails and Texts Reveal About Your Friendly Tech Companies," *New York Times*, Aug. 4, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/04/opinion/amazon-facebook-congressional-hearings.html.

- 51. Tepper and Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism*, 108–9.
- 52. Ian Hathaway, "Platform Giants and Venture-Backed Startups," Oct. 12, 2018, http://www.ianhathaway.org/blog/2018/10/12/platform-giants-and-venture-backed-startups.
- 53. James Fallows, "The Boiled-Frog Myth: Stop the Lying Now!" *The Atlantic*, Sept. 16, 2006, https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2006/09/the-boiled-frog-myth-stop-the-lying-now/7446.
- 54. If this horrifies or fascinates you, check out Andrea Matwyshyn's "The Internet of Bodies," which analyzes the way the integrity and functionality of human bodies increasingly relies on the internet and other digital technologies. Andrea M. Matwyshyn, "The Internet of Bodies," *William & Mary Law Review* 61, no. 1 (2019), https://scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmlr/vol61/iss1/3.

CHAPTER 3: HOW NEWS GOT BROKEN

- 1. Adam Lashinsky, "Burning Sensation," CNN, Dec. 12, 2005, https://money.cnn.com/magazines/fortune/fortune_archive/2005/12/1 2/8363113/index.htm.
- 2. Robert Seamans and Feng Zhu, "Responses to Entry in Multi-Sided Markets: The Impact of Craigslist on Local Newspapers," *Management Science* 60, no. 2 (Feb. 2014): 476–93, https://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Pages/item.aspx?num=45143.
- 3. Pew Research Center, "Newspapers Fact Sheet," July 9, 2019, https://www.journalism.org/fact-sheet/newspapers.
- 4. Paris Marx, "Big Tech Can't Save Journalism. Democratic Socialism Can," *Jacobin*, September 17, 2020, https://www.jacobinmag.com/2020/09/big-tech-journalism-democratic-socialism-decentralization.
- 5. Competition and Markets Authority, "Online Platforms and Digital Advertising: Market Study Final Report," July 1, 2020, 20, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5efc57ed3a6f4023d24 2ed56/Final_report_1_July_2020_.pdf.
- 6. Josh Marshall, "A Serf on Google's Farm," *Talking Points Memo*, September 1, 2017, https://talkingpointsmemo.com/edblog/a-serf-ongoogles-farm.
- 7. Dina Srinivasan, "Why Google Dominates Advertising Markets," *Stanford Technology Law Review* 21, no. 1 (2020): 55–175.
- 8. Scott Timberg, *Culture Crash: The Killing of the Creative Class* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2015), 171.

- 9. David Pidgeon, "Where Did the Money Go? Guardian Buys Its Own Ad Inventory," *Mediatel News*, Oct. 4, 2016, https://mediatel.co.uk/news/2016/10/04/where-did-the-money-go-guardian-buys-its-own-ad-inventory.
- 10. Eli Pariser, *The Filter Bubble: What the Internet Is Hiding from You* (New York: Penguin, 2011), 49.
- 11. Competition and Markets Authority, "Online Platforms," 8.
- 12. Tim Hwang, Subprime Attention Crisis: Advertising and the Time Bomb at the Heart of the Internet (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2020), 99.
- 13. Matt Stoller, "Spotify Is Mimicking Google's and Facebook's Strategy: Will It Ruin Podcasting?" *Promarket*, Mar. 6, 2020, https://promarket.org/2020/03/06/spotify-is-mimicking-googles-and-facebooks-strategy-will-it-ruin-podcasting.
- 14. Pew Research Center, "Newspapers Fact Sheet."
- 15. Elizabeth Grieco, "U.S. Newspapers Have Shed Half of Their Newsroom Employees Since 2008," Fact Tank, Pew Research Center, Apr. 20, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/04/20/u-s-newsroom-employment-has-dropped-by-a-quarter-since-2008.
- 16. Jaclyn Peiser, "The Rise of the Robot Reporter," *New York Times*, Feb. 5, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/05/business/media/artificial-intelligence-journalism-robots.html.
- 17. Archie Bland, "Rolling Stone Seeks 'Thought Leaders' Willing to Pay \$2,000 to Write for Them," *Guardian*, Jan. 23, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/media/2021/jan/23/rolling-stone-magazine-culture-council-publication.
- 18. BrandVoice, *Forbes*, https://www.forbes.com/connect/content-solutions/brandvoice.
- 19. Timberg, Culture Crash, 231.
- 20. James Meese, "Advertising, Algorithms, and Democratic Risk," unpublished manuscript, 2020, 16.
- 21. Michael Hiltzkik, "Facebook's Bogus Video Claims Just Cost It \$40 Million, But They Caused Much More Damage," *Los Angeles Times*, Oct. 10, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2019-10-10/hiltzik-facebooks-bogus-video-claims-40-million.
- 22. Alex Heath, "Facebook Says It Can Reach 25 Million More People in the US Than Census Data Shows Exist," *Business Insider Australia*, September 7, 2017,

- https://www.businessinsider.com.au/facebook-tells-advertisers-reaches-25-million-more-people-than-exist-us-census-data-2017-9.
- 23. Alan Hart and Keven Frisch, "Historic Ad Fraud at Uber with Kevin Frisch," *Marketing Today*, Feb. 12, 2020, https://www.marketingtodaypodcast.com/194-historic-ad-fraud-at-uber-with-kevin-frisch.
- 24. Hart and Frisch, "Historic Ad Fraud."
- 25. Hwang, Subprime Attention Crisis, 84.
- 26. Augustine Fou, "When Big Brands Stopped Spending on Digital Ads, Nothing Happened. Why?" *Forbes*, Jan. 2, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/augustinefou/2021/01/02/when-big-brands-stopped-spending-on-digital-ads-nothing-happened-why/? sh=a866d831166d.
- 27. Hwang, Subprime Attention Crisis, 120.
- 28. Fiona M. Scott Morton and David C. Dinielli, "Roadmap for a Digital Advertising Monopolization Case Against Google," Omidyar Network, May 2020, https://omidyar.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Roadmap-for-a-Case-Against-Google.pdf.

CHAPTER 4: WHY PRINCE CHANGED HIS NAME

- 1. Jon Pareles, "A Re-Inventor of His World and Himself," *New York Times*, Nov. 17, 1996, https://www.nytimes.com/1996/11/17/arts/a-re-inventor-of-his-world-and-himself.html?searchResultPosition=42.
- 2. Courtney Love, "Courtney Love Does the Math," *Salon*, June 14, 2000, http://www.salon.com/2000/06/14/love 7.
- 3. Cliff Jones and Gareth Iwan Jones, "How the Record Industry Cares More About Making Money Than Music," *Financial Times*, Dec. 1, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/4821c3a2-c92d-11e7-8536-d321d0d897a3.
- 4. Matt Villmer, "5 Tips Every Artist Must Know Before Signing Their First Record Deal," *Sonicbids* (blog), July 3, 2015, https://blog.sonicbids.com/5-tips-every-artist-must-know-before-signing-their-first-record-deal.
- 5. Richard James Burgess, *The History of Music Production* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2014), 41.
- 6. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 29, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/7252 5/default.

- 7. Jason B. Bazinet et al., *Putting the Band Back Together: Remastering the World of Music*, Citi Global Perspectives & Solutions, 2018, 3, https://ir.citi.com/NhxmHW7xb0tkWiqOOG0NuPDM3pVGJpVzX Mw7n%2BZg4AfFFX%2BeFqDYNfND%2B0hUxxXA.
- 8. Chuck Philips, "Auditors Put New Spin on Revolt Over Royalties," *Los Angeles Times*, Feb. 26, 2002, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-feb-26-mn-29955-story.html.
- 9. Justin Pritchard, "Striking a Chord with Congress," *Los Angeles Times*, Aug. 19, 1998, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1998-aug-19-fi-14460-story.html.
- 10. Technically, it was a penny per record but only payable on 85 percent of sales; the rest were treated as "promos" or "breakage" for which royalties would never be paid. David Kronemyer, "Deconstructing Pop Culture: The Beatles' Contract History with Capitol Records," *Musewire*, May 15, 2009, https://musewire.com/deconstructing-pop-culture-the-beatles-contract-history-with-capitol-records.
- 11. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 28.
- 12. Josh Kun, Twitter post, June 3, 2020, 12:00 a.m., https://twitter.com/JDKun/status/1267818430956101632?s=20.
- 13. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 29.
- **14**. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 61.
- **15**. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 63.
- 16. Interview with Jake Beaumont-Nesbitt, 2020.
- 17. Kembrew McLeod and Peter DiCola, *Creative License: The Law and Culture of Digital Sampling* (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2011), 1.
- 18. In the US, see Bridgeport Music, Inc. v. Dimension Films, 383 F.3d 390 (9th Cir. 2004), though c.f. Newton v. Diamond, 388 F.3d. 1190 (9th Cir. 2004).
- 19. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 158.
- 20. McLeod and DiCola, *Creative License*, 150.
- 21. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 162.
- 22. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 27.
- 23. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 159–60.
- 24. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 159.
- 25. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 163.
- 26. McLeod and DiCola, Creative License, 164.
- 27. Brief of 212 Songwriters, Composers, Musicians, and Producers as Amici Curiae in Support of Appellants, Williams v. Gaye, No. 15–

- 56880 (9th Cir. 2018), https://www.scribd.com/document/322595201/Brief-of-Amici-Curiae-212-Songwriters-Composers-Musicians-And-Produce.
- 28. Ted Gioia, "Is Old Music Killing New Music?" *The Atlantic*, Jan. 23, 2022, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2022/01/old-music-killing-new-music/621339.

CHAPTER 5: WHY STREAMING DOESN'T PAY

- 1. Stuart Dredge, "Artist Zoë Keating Reveals Latest Spotify Per-Stream Payouts," *Music Ally*, Nov. 22, 2019, https://musically.com/2019/11/22/artist-zoe-keating-reveals-latest-spotify-per-stream-payouts.
- 2. Liz Pelly, interview with Holly Herndon and Mat Dryhurst, *Interdependence*, podcast audio, Apr. 12, 2021, https://interdependence.simplecast.com/episodes/interdependence-5-liz-pellynonpatrons-zv055d_C.
- 3. Roneil Rumberg, Forrest Browning, and Clayton Blaha, interview with Holly Herndon and Mat Dryhurst, "Artist Led Pricing, Scene Ownership and Defecting From Spotify with Audius," *Interdependence*, podcast audio, Feb. 12, 2021, https://open.spotify.com/episode/108mGczQPRD8ZA0otIDmZX? si=-4AUVNL6RhSIXmio2xIFtg&utm_source=native-share-menu.
- 4. Tim Ingham, "Spotify Dreams of Artists Making a Living. It Probably Won't Come True," *Rolling Stone*, Aug. 3, 2020, https://www.rollingstone.com/pro/features/spotify-million-artists-royalties-1038408.
- 5. Katia Moskvitch, "YouTube Music Is Great for Record Labels, but Bad for Music Lovers," *Wired UK*, May 23, 2018, https://www.wired.co.uk/article/youtube-music-premium-originals.
- 6. David Turner, "The False Promise of User-Centric Streaming," *Penny Fractions* (newsletter), Oct. 2, 2019, https://www.getrevue.co/profile/pennyfractions/issues/pennyfractions-the-false-promise-of-user-centric-streaming-201362.
- 7. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 61, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/7252 5/default.
- 8. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 5.

- 9. Victor Luckerson, "Is Spotify's Model Wiping Out Music's Middle Class?" *The Ringer*, Jan. 16, 2019, https://www.theringer.com/tech/2019/1X16/18184314/spotify-music-streaming-service-royalty-payout-model.
- 10. Simone, "User-Centric Payment System (UCPS)," Deezer Support, 2019, https://support.deezer.com/hc/en-gb/articles/360002471277-User-Centric-Payment-System-UCPS.
- 11. Turner, "The False Promise of User-Centric Streaming."
- 12. Turner, "The False Promise of User-Centric Streaming."
- 13. MusicLinkUp, "How the MMA Could Shift Music's Wealth From Labels to Publishers—and Impact Companies That Own Both," *MusicLinkUp Daily Insight (Global)*, Nov. 5, 2018, https://www.musiclinkup.com/pulse/15689/how-the-mma-could-shift-music%27s-wealth-from-labels-to-publishers—and-impact-companies-that-own-both.
- 14. Nate Rau, "Nashville's Musical Middle Class Collapses," *Tennessean*, Jan. 4, 2015, https://www.tennessean.com/story/entertainment/music/2015/01/04/n ashville-musical-middle-class-collapses-new-dylans/21236245.
- 15. Amanda Harcourt and Steve Gordon, "International Digital Music Licensing," in *The Future of the Music Business: How to Succeed with New Digital Technologies*, 4th ed., ed. Steve Gordon (MusicPro Guides, 2015), chapter 8.
- 16. *Music Licensing Under Title 17*, *Part Two*, testimony before the Subcommittee on Courts, Intellectual Property and the Internet, House Judiciary Committee (June 25, 2014) (statement of Darius Van Arman, cofounder, Secretly Group), 5–6.
- 17. Nick Messitte, "Inside The Black Box: A Deep Dive into Music's Monetization Mystery," *Forbes*, Apr. 15, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/nickmessitte/2015/04/15/inside-the-black-box-a-deep-dive-into-musics-monetization-mystery/#18eaf6185d4a.
- 18. Messitte, "Inside The Black Box."
- 19. Van Arman testimony, Music Licensing, 4.
- 20. Van Arman testimony, Music Licensing, 5.
- 21. Worldwide Independent Network, "Fair Digital Deals Declaration Pledge,"
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20200926112858/https://winformusic.org/fair-digital-deals/fair-digital-deals-pledge.

- 22. Tim Ingham, "Warner Pays Artists Share of Spotify Advances ... and Has for 6 Years," *Music Business Worldwide*, May 29, 2015, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/warner-pays-artists-a-share-of-spotify-advances-and-has-for-6-years.
- 23. Rethink Music, "Fair Music: Transparency and Payment Flows in the Music Industry," Berklee Institute for Creative Entrepreneurship, 16, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/552c0535e4b0afcbed88dc53/t/55d0da1ae4b06bd4bea8c86c/1439750682446/rethink_music_fairness_transparency_final.pdf.
- 24. Charles Caldas, "Merlin CEO Charles Caldas on a Two-Tier Statutory Rate," *Billboard*, Oct. 20, 2015, http://www.billboard.com/articles/news/6746030/charles-caldas-oped-merlin.
- 25. Zack O'Malley Greenburg, "Revenge of the Record Labels: How the Majors Renewed Their Grip On Music," *Forbes*, May 4, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/zackomalleygreenburg/2015/04/15/revenge-of-the-record-labels-how-the-majors-renewed-their-grip-onmusic.
- 26. Andrew Ross Sorkin and Jeff Leeds, "Music Companies Grab a Share of the YouTube Sale," *New York Times*, Oct. 19, 2006, https://www.nytimes.com/2006/10/19/technology/19net.html.
- 27. Rethink Music, "Fair Music," 15.
- 28. *Variety* Staff, "Merlin Sells All of Its Spotify Shares for an Estimated \$125 Million-Plus," *Variety*, May 14, 2018, https://variety.com/2018/biz/news/merlin-sells-all-of-its-spotify-shares-for-an-estimated-125-million-plus-1202810275.
- 29. Tim Ingham, "Here's Exactly How Many Shares the Major Labels and Merlin Bought in Spotify—and What Those Stakes Are Worth Now," *Music Business Worldwide*, May 14, 2018, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/heres-exactly-how-many-shares-the-major-labels-and-merlin-bought-in-spotify-and-what-we-think-those-stakes-are-worth-now.
- 30. *Variety* Staff, "Sony Has Sold Half of Its Spotify Shares," *Variety*, May 1, 2018, https://variety.com/2018/biz/news/sony-has-sold-half-of-its-spotify-shares-1202794230.
- 31. Messitte, "Inside The Black Box."
- 32. Robert Levine, "UMG's Deal With Spotify: How Lucian Grainge and Daniel Ek (Finally) Got It Done," *Billboard*, Apr. 6, 2017, http://www.billboard.com/articles/business/7752318/universal-spotify-deal-streaming-daniel-ek-lucian-grainge.

- 33. Ben Sisario, "Licensing Accord Eases Spotify's Path to Going Public," *New York Times*, Apr. 4, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/04/business/media/spotify-universal-music-group-licensing.html.
- 34. Tim Ingham, "Universal: We WILL Share Spotify Money with Artists When We Sell Our Stock in Streaming Platform," *Music Business Worldwide*, Mar. 5, 2018, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/universal-we-will-share-spotify-money-with-artists-when-we-sell-our-stock-in-streaming-platform.
- 35. Tim Ingham, "Why Spend \$4.1BN on A&R? Because New Artists are Accelerating Streaming's Growth," *Music Business Worldwide*, June 6, 2019, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/why-spend-4-1bn-on-ar-new-artists-are-accelerating-streamings-growth.
- 36. "The Universal Music Group/EMI Merger and the Future of Online Music," testimony before the Subcommittee on Antitrust, Competition Policy, and Consumer Rights, U.S. Senate Judiciary Committee, June 21, 2012 (statement of Gigi B. Sohn, President, Public Knowledge), 2.
- 37. Statista, "Digital and Physical Revenue Market Share of the Largest Record Companies Worldwide from 2012 to 2018," May 2019, https://www.statista.com/statistics/422926/record-companies-market-share-worldwide-physical-digital-revenues (accessed Apr. 22, 2021); Worldwide Independent Network, WINTEL Worldwide Independent Market Report 2018, 2018, 8, https://winformusic.org/mpfiles/wintel-2018.pdf.
- 38. Merlin Network, *Merlin Impact Report 2018*, 2018, 6, https://merlinnetwork.org/merlin-10th-anniversary-impact-report-to-celebrate-global-success-of-its-independent-members.
- 39. Merlin Network, "Representing the Rights of Independent Record Labels Worldwide," June 18, 2019, https://web.archive.org/web/20190625143620/https://merlinnetwork.org/news/post/merlin-reveals-record-revenue-distributions-in-new-2019-membership-report.
- 40. Worldwide Independent Network, WINTEL Worldwide Independent Market Report 2018, 8.

CHAPTER 6: WHY SPOTIFY WANTS YOU TO RELY ON PLAYLISTS

1. IFPI, *Global Music Report 2021*, 2021, 13, https://gmr2021.ifpi.org/assets/GMR2021_State%20of%20the%20In

- dustry.pdf.
- 2. Dorian Lynskey, "The 'Big Three' Record Labels Are About to Make a Lot of Noise," GQ, Nov. 17, 2018, https://www.gq-magazine.co.uk/article/major-record-labels.
- 3. Alexandra Bruell, "Spotify Has Big Ambitions for Ad Business," *Wall Street Journal*, Aug. 17, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/spotify-has-big-ambitions-for-ad-business-1502964001.
- 4. Liz Pelly, "Big Mood Machine," *The Baffler*, June 10, 2019, https://thebaffler.com/downstream/big-mood-machine-pelly.
- 5. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 22, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/7252 5/default.
- 6. David Turner, "User-Centric Streaming and Other Radical Streaming Proposals," *Penny Fractions* (newsletter), Feb. 20, 2019, https://www.getrevue.co/profile/pennyfractions/issues/pennyfractions-user-centric-streaming-and-other-radical-streaming-proposals-160441.
- 7. Liz Pelly, "Discover Weakly," *The Baffler*, June 4, 2018, https://thebaffler.com/latest/discover-weakly-pelly.
- 8. Dan Kopf, "Is Spotify Killing the Top 40?" *Quartz*, Sept. 5, 2020, https://qz.com/1899097/is-spotify-killing-the-top-40.
- 9. Pelly, "Discover Weakly."
- 10. David Turner, "Do Playlists Dream of Fake Artists?" *Penny Fractions* (newsletter), July 25, 2018, https://www.getrevue.co/profile/pennyfractions/issues/pennyfractions-issue-38-do-playlists-dream-of-fake-artists-124631.
- 11. Tim Ingham, "'Fake Artists' Have Billions of Streams on Spotify. Is Sony Now Playing the Service at Its Own Game?" *Rolling Stone*, May 15, 2019, https://www.rollingstone.com/pro/features/fake-artists-have-billions-of-streams-on-spotify-is-sony-now-playing-the-service-at-its-own-game-834746.
- 12. Roy Trakin and Jem Aswad, "Spotify Denies Creating 'Fake Artists,' Although Multiple Sources Claim the Practice Is Real," *Variety*, July 11, 2017, https://variety.com/2017/biz/news/spotify-denies-creating-fake-artists-although-multiple-sources-claim-the-practice-is-real-1202492307.

- 13. Alex Hern, "Spotify to Let Artists Promote Music for Cut in Royalty Rates," *Guardian*, Nov. 4, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/nov/03/spotify-artists-promote-music-exchange-cut-royalty-rates-payola-algorithm.
- 14. Tim Ingham, "Streaming Platforms are Keeping More Money From Artists than Ever (and Paying Them More, Too)," *Rolling Stone*, Apr. 9, 2019, https://www.rollingstone.com/music/music-features/streaming-platforms-keeping-more-money-from-artists-thanever-817925.
- 15. Goldman Sachs, "The Music in the Air," 2017, https://www.goldmansachs.com/insights/pages/infographics/music-streaming.
- 16. David George and Alex Immerman, "Moats Before (Gross) Margins," Andreessen Horowitz, May 28, 2020, https://a16z.com/2020/05/28/moats-before-gross-margins.
- 17. Statista, "Share of Music Streaming Subscribers Worldwide in 2019, by Company," Apr. 2020, https://www.statista.com/statistics/653926/music-streaming-service-subscriber-share.
- 18. Amanda Harcourt and Steve Gordon, "International Digital Music Licensing," in *The Future of the Music Business: How to Succeed with New Digital Technologies*, 4th ed., ed. Steve Gordon (MusicPro Guides, 2015), chapter 8.
- 19. Paul Sloan, "The Future of Music, According to Spotify's Daniel Ek," CNET, Apr. 9, 2013, https://www.cnet.com/news/the-future-of-music-according-to-spotifys-daniel-ek.
- 20. Daniel Ek, "Tencent and Spotify Buy Minority Stakes in Each Other," *Financial Times*, Dec. 9, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/07ccf3e0-dc28-11e7-a039-c64b1c09b482.
- 21. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 69.
- 22. Evan Minsker, "Amazon Music Adding Podcasts, Walk Back Condition That Podcasters Don't Disparage Amazon," *Pitchfork*, Aug. 11, 2020, https://pitchfork.com/news/amazon-music-adding-podcasts-on-the-condition-that-podcasters-dont-disparage-amazon.
- 23. Aram Sinnreich," Why I Quit Spotify after 13 Years (And Why It Feels Like a Personal Failure)," *Medium*, Jan. 27, 2022, https://medium.com/@aram_87067/why-i-quit-spotify-after-13-years-and-why-it-feels-like-a-personal-failure-9b73bacd3695.

24. Liz Pelly, "Podcast Overlords," *The Baffler*, Nov. 10, 2020, https://thebaffler.com/downstream/podcast-overlords-pelly.

CHAPTER 7: WHAT THE US SHARES WITH RWANDA, IRAN, AND NORTH KOREA

- 1. Statista, "Radio Station Advertising Revenues in the United States from 2006 to 2019, by Source," June 2020, https://www.statista.com/statistics/253185/radio-station-revenues-in-the-us-by-source.
- 2. This is courtesy of 17 USC § 114(d)(1)(A), which exempts nonsubscription broadcast transmission from requiring a license to transmit sound recordings. Harcourt and Gordon, "International Digital Music Licensing."
- 3. Stan J. Liebowitz, "The Elusive Symbiosis: The Impact of Radio on the Record Industry," Social Science Research Network, Mar. 2004, http://www.ssrn.com/abstract=520022.
- 4. National Association of Broadcasters, "A Performance Tax Threatens Local Jobs National Association of Broadcasters," https://www.nab.org/advocacy/issue.asp?id=1889&issueid=1002.
- 5. Richard James Burgess, *The History of Music Production* (Oxford University Press, 2014), 157–58.
- 6. Debbie Weingarten, "America's Rural Radio Stations Are Vanishing—and Taking the Country's Soul with Them," *Guardian*, June 6, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/tv-and-radio/2019/jun/06/radio-silence-how-the-disappearance-of-rural-stations-takes-americas-soul-with-them.
- 7. Peter DiCola, "False Premises, False Promises: A Quantitative History of Ownership Consolidation in the Radio Industry," Future of Music Coalition, Dec. 2006, 5, 13, http://futureofmusic.org/article/research/false-premises-false-promises.
- 8. Weingarten, "America's Rural Radio Stations."
- 9. Interview with Richard Burgess, 2020.
- 10. Paul Krugman, "Channels Of Influence," *New York Times*, Mar. 25, 2003, https://www.nytimes.com/2003/03/25/opinion/channels-of-influence.html.
- 11. Duncan Stewart, "Radio: Revenue, Reach, and Resilience," Deloitte, Dec. 11, 2018, https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/technology/technology-media-and-telecom-predictions/radio-revenue.html.

- 12. Todd Spangler, "iHeartMedia Stock Drops in NASDAQ Debut," *Variety*, July 18, 2019, https://variety.com/2019/music/news/iheartmedia-stock-drops-nasdaq-debut-1203271620.
- 13. Eileen Appelbaum and Rosemary L. Batt, *Private Equity at Work: When Wall Street Manages Main Street* (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2014), 2.
- **14**. Appelbaum and Batt, *Private Equity at Work*, 3.
- 15. United for Respect, "Pirate Equity: How Wall Street Firms Are Pillaging American Retail," https://united4respect.org/pirateequity.
- 16. Ludovic Phalippou, "An Inconvenient Fact: Private Equity Returns & The Billionaire Factory," working paper, June 10, 2020, Social Sciences Research Network, https://ssrn.com/abstract=3623820.
- 17. Joe Rennison, "Private Equity Owners Pile on Leverage to Pay Themselves Dividends," *Financial Times*, Sept. 17, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/a9ff463b-01d7-4892-82dc-2dbb74941a16.
- 18. Matthew S. DelNero, "Long Overdue? An Exploration of the Status and Merit of a General Public Performance Right in Sound Recordings," *Vanderbilt Journal of Entertainment Law & Practice* 6 (2004): 181.
- 19. Future of Music Coalition, "Public Performance Right for Sound Recordings," Mar. 5, 2018, http://www.futureofmusic.org/article/fact-sheet/public-performance-right-sound-recordings.
- 20. Nick Messitte, "Inside The Black Box: A Deep Dive Into Music's Monetization Mystery," *Forbes*, Apr. 15, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/nickmessitte/2015/04/15/inside-the-black-box-a-deep-dive-into-musics-monetization-mystery.
- 21. David Dayen, *Monopolized! Life in the Age of Corporate Power* (New York: New Press, 2020), chapter 3, ebook.
- 22. This quote is routinely attributed to John Steinbeck, but it is, in fact, Ronald Wright in *A Short History of Progress* (New York: House of Anansi Press, 2004) paraphrasing Steinbeck's comments in *Esquire* (1960), later republished in *America & Americans* (1966). See account of the misattribution at WikiQuote (https://en.wikiquote.org/wiki/John_Steinbeck#Disputed).

CHAPTER 8: HOW LIVE NATION CHICKENIZED LIVE MUSIC

- 1. Zephyr Teachout, *Break 'Em Up: Recovering Our Freedom from Big Ag, Big Tech, and Big Money* (New York: All Points Books, 2020), 19–20.
- 2. Live Nation Entertainment, *Annual Report for the Fiscal Year Ended December 31*, 2019, US Securities and Exchange Commission, https://investors.livenationentertainment.com/sec-filings/annual-reports/content/0001335258-20-000028/0001335258-20-000028.pdf.
- 3. Tim Ingham, "Live Nation Companies Now Manage Over 500 Artists Worldwide," *Music Business Worldwide*, Feb. 27, 2017, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/live-nation-companies-now-manage-500-artists-worldwide.
- 4. See the 10-K reports covering the fiscal years of 2012–2019: Live Nation Entertainment, "Annual Reports," https://investors.livenationentertainment.com/sec-filings/annual-reports.
- 5. Plaintiff United States' Memorandum in Support of Motion to Modify Final Judgment, United States et al. v. Ticketmaster, Inc., and Live Nation Entertainment, Inc., 1:10-cv-00139-RMC (DDC Jan. 25, 2010), at 8, 9.
- 6. United States v. Ticketmaster, at 6.
- 7. US Government Accountability Office, "Event Ticket Sales: Market Characteristics and Consumer Protection Issues," GAO-18–347, Apr. 12, 2018, at 6, 30, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-18-347.
- 8. Dave Brooks, "How Live Nation Reached a Settlement with the DOJ in the Consent Decree Investigation," *Billboard*, Oct. 1, 2020, https://www.billboard.com/articles/business/8547798/live-nation-doj-settlement-avoid-contempt-charges.
- 9. Interview with a live music insider, 2020.
- 10. Jennifer M. Oliver, "DOJ: Event Powerhouse Live Nation Punished Concert Venues for Using Competing Ticketers Despite Bar," *National Law Review*, Mar. 19, 2020, https://www.natlawreview.com/article/doj-event-powerhouse-livenation-punished-concert-venues-using-competing-ticketers.
- 11. Uri Gneezy and Aldo Rustichini, "A Fine Is a Price," *Journal of Legal Studies* 29 (Jan. 2000), https://rady.ucsd.edu/faculty/directory/gneezy/pub/docs/fine.pdf.
- 12. Dave Seglins et al., "'A Public Relations Nightmare': Ticketmaster Recruits Pros for Secret Scalper Program," *CBC News*, Sept. 19, 2018, https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/ticketmaster-resellers-las-vegas-1.4828535.

- 13. Seglins et al., "A Public Relations Nightmare."
- 14. Dave Seglins et al., "'I'm Getting Ripped Off': A Look Inside Ticketmaster's Price-Hiking Bag of Tricks," *CBC News*, Sept. 18, 2018, https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/ticketmaster-prices-scalpers-bruno-mars-1.4826914.
- 15. Jared Smith, "Setting the Record Straight on TradeDesk and Ticketmaster Resale," Ticketmaster (blog), Sept. 24, 2018, https://blog.ticketmaster.com/jared-smith-statement-tradedesk-resale.
- **16**. Interview with a live music insider, 2020.
- 17. Christine Jurzenski and Avenir Capital, "Live Nation Stock Can More Than Double in 3 Years, Analyst Says," *Barron's Advisor*, Apr. 8, 2020, https://www.barrons.com/articles/live-nation-stock-canmore-than-double-in-three-years-analyst-51586380765.
- 18. Alex Weprin, "Saudi Arabia Purchases \$500 Million Stake in Live Nation," *Billboard*, Apr. 27, 2020, https://www.billboard.com/articles/business/9366439/saudi-arabia-500-million-stake-live-nation-ticketmaster.
- 19. Martin Gilens and Benjamin I. Page, "Testing Theories of American Politics: Elites, Interest Groups, and Average Citizens," *Perspectives on Politics* 12, no. 3 (2014).
- 20. Daniel Kreps, "Jimmy Carter: U.S. Is an 'Oligarchy with Unlimited Political Bribery,'" *Rolling Stone*, July 31, 2015, https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-news/jimmy-carter-u-s-is-an-oligarchy-with-unlimited-political-bribery-63262.
- 21. Interview with a live music insider, 2020.

CHAPTER 9: WHY SEVEN THOUSAND HOLLYWOOD WRITERS FIRED THEIR AGENTS

- 1. Cynthia Littleton and Matt Donnelly, "WGA Sues Talent Agencies in Battle Against Packaging Fees," *Variety*, Apr. 17, 2019, https://variety.com/2019/biz/news/wga-sues-talent-agencies-1203191199.
- 2. Krista Vernoff, "'Grey's Anatomy' Boss: Why I Left My Agent, Despite the Sales Pitch (Guest Column)," *Hollywood Reporter*, Apr. 14, 2019, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/krista-vernoff-why-i-left-my-agent-sales-pitch-guest-column-1201920.
- 3. Correspondence between the authors and David Goodman, 2021.
- 4. Writers Guild of America West, "'No Conflict, No Interest': How the Major Hollywood Talent Agencies Put Their Interests Ahead of Their Clients' Interests," *The Wrap*, Mar. 12, 2019,

- https://www.thewrap.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/No-Conflict-No-Interest.pdf.
- 5. Gavin Polone, "Why Everyone in Hollywood Is Paying More for a Manager," *Vulture*, July 11, 2012, https://www.vulture.com/2012/07/polone-why-everyone-pays-more-for-a-manager.html.
- 6. Polone, "Why Everyone in Hollywood Is Paying More for a Manager."
- 7. Writers Guild of America, *Annual Financial Report*, June 29, 2019, https://www.wga.org/uploadedfiles/the-guild/annual-report/annualreport19.pdf; John Koblin, "Peak TV Hits a New Peak, with 532 Scripted Shows," *New York Times*, Jan. 9, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/09/business/media/tv-shows-2020.html.
- 8. Kyle Paoletta, "Why It's Harder Than Ever to Make It in Hollywood," *New Republic*, July 16, 2020, https://newrepublic.com/article/158491/its-harder-ever-make-hollywood.
- 9. Paoletta, "Why It's Harder Than Ever to Make It in Hollywood."
- 10. Vernoff, "'Grey's Anatomy' Boss."
- 11. Interview with David Slack, 2020.
- 12. Amended Final Award, Twentieth Century Fox Film Corporation et al., v. Wark Entertainment, Inc., JAMS Arbitration Case References No. 1220052735, "Bones," Feb. 20, 2019, https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/5753328-Bones-Arbitration.html.
- 13. Stephen Battaglio and Wendy Lee, "The End of the Backend? Disney Wants to Limit Profit Participation on Its New TV Shows," *Los Angeles Times*, September 12, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/entertainment-arts/business/story/2019–09–12/disney-tv-shows-backend-profit-participation-changes.
- 14. Scott Timberg, *Culture Crash: The Killing of the Creative Class* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2015), 246.
- 15. Nellie Andreeva, "Disney TV Studios Eyes New Profit Participation Model as Industry Continues to Pull Away From Traditional Backend Deals," *Deadline*, July 8, 2019, https://deadline.com/2019/07/hollywood-profit-participation-tv-deals-changes-disney-streaming-services-1202641423.

CHAPTER 10: WHY FORTNITE SUED APPLE

- 1. Claire Cain Miller and Miguel Helft, "Apple Moves to Tighten Control of App Store," *New York Times*, Feb. 1, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/01/technology/01apple.html.
- 2. Chris Cooke, "Spotify and Netflix Both Make Moves to Reduce Payments to Apple," *Complete Music Update*, Aug. 23, 2018, https://completemusicupdate.com/article/spotify-and-netflix-both-make-moves-to-reduce-payments-to-apple.
- 3. Apple Developer, App Store Review Guidelines, https://developer.apple.com/app-store/review/guidelines, accessed June 7, 2021.
- 4. David B. Nieborg and Thomas Poell, "The Platformization of Cultural Production: Theorizing the Contingent Cultural Commodity," *New Media & Society* 20, no. 11 (2018): 4286, https://doi.org/10.1177/1461444818769694.
- 5. Sensor Tower, "Top Charts: iPhone—US—All Categories," Apr. 8, 2021, https://sensortower.com/ios/rankings/top/iphone/us/all-categories?date=2021-04-08.
- 6. Stephanie Chan, "Global Consumer Spending in Mobile Apps Reached a Record \$111 Billion in 2020, Up 30% from 2019," *Sensor Tower Blog*, Jan. 4, 2021, https://sensortower.com/blog/app-revenue-and-downloads-2020.
- 7. Tripp Mickle, "Apple Dominates App Store Search Results, Thwarting Competitors," *Wall Street Journal*, July 23, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/apple-dominates-app-store-search-results-thwarting-competitors-11563897221.
- 8. Stuart Dredge, "Apple and Google Shift to 15% App-Subscriptions Rev-Share," *Music Ally*, June 9, 2016, https://musically.com/2016/06/09/apple-and-google-shift-to-15-app-subscriptions-rev-share.
- 9. Sarah Perez, "Netflix Stops Paying the 'Apple Tax' on Its \$853m in Annual iOS Revenue," *Tech Crunch*, Jan. 1, 2019, https://techcrunch.com/2018/12/31/netflix-stops-paying-the-apple-tax-on-its-853m-in-annual-ios-revenue.
- 10. Dieter Bohn, "Why Amazon Got Out of the Apple App Store Tax, and Why Other Developers Won't," *The Verge*, Apr. 3, 2020, https://www.theverge.com/2020/4/3/21206400/apple-tax-amazon-tv-prime-30-percent-developers.
- 11. David Curry, "App Revenue Data (2021)," Business of Apps, Apr. 1, 2021, https://www.businessofapps.com/data/app-revenues.

- 12. Nick Statt, "Epic Gives In to Google and Releases Fortnite on the Play Store," *The Verge*, Apr. 21, 2020, https://www.theverge.com/2020/4/21/21229943/epic-games-fortnite-google-play-store-available-third-party-software.
- 13. Order Granting in Part and Denying in Part Motion for Preliminary Injunction, Epic Games, Inc. v. Apple Inc., 4:20-cv-05640-YGR, Dkt. No. 61 (N.D. Cal. Oct. 9, 2020), https://cdn.vox-cdn.com/uploads/chorus_asset/file/21949772/gov.uscourts.cand.3642 65.118.0.pdf.
- 14. Epic Games v. Apple.
- 15. Epic Games v. Apple.
- 16. John Gruber, "Kara Swisher: 'Is It Finally Hammer Time for Apple and Its App Store?" *Daring Fireball*, June 19, 2020, https://daringfireball.net/linked/2020/06/19/swisher-app-store-hey; Kara Swisher, "Is It Finally Hammer Time for Apple and Its App Store?" *New York Times*, June 19, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/19/opinion/apple-app-store-hey.html; Ben Thompson, "Hey v. Apple Follow-Up, Shopify and Walmart, Three Follow-Ups," *Stratechery*, June 18, 2020, https://stratechery.com/2020/hey-v-apple-follow-up-shopify-and-walmart-three-follow-ups.
- 17. Nick Statt, "Apple Will Reduce App Store Cut to 15 Percent for Most Developers Starting January 1st," *The Verge*, Nov. 18, 2020, https://www.theverge.com/2020/11/18/21572302/apple-app-store-small-business-program-commission-cut-15-percent-reduction.
- 18. Subcommittee on Antitrust, Commercial and Administrative Law of the Committee on the Judiciary, US House of Representatives, "Investigation of Competition in Digital Markets," 2020, at 17, https://judiciary.house.gov/uploadedfiles/competition_in_digital_markets.pdf?utm_campaign=4493-519.
- 19. Dan Goodin, "Developer of Checkm8 Explains Why iDevice Jailbreak Exploit Is a Game Changer," *Ars Technica*, September 9, 2019, https://arstechnica.com/information-technology/2019/09/developer-of-checkm8-explains-why-idevice-jailbreak-exploit-is-a-game-changer.
- 20. Cory Doctorow, "Why I Won't Buy an iPad (and Think You Shouldn't, Either)," *Boing Boing*, Apr. 2, 2010, https://boingboing.net/2010/04/02/why-i-wont-buy-an-ipad-and-thi.html.

- 21. Tim Bradshaw, "Apple Drops Hundreds of VPN Apps at Beijing's Request," *Financial Times*, Nov. 21, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/ad42e536-cf36-11e7-b781-794ce08b24dc.
- 22. Rita Liao, "Apple Removes Two RSS Feed Readers From China App Store," *TechCrunch*, September 30, 2020, https://techcrunch.com/2020/09/30/apple-removes-two-rss-feed-readers-from-china-app-store.
- 23. Bruce Schneier, "Feudal Security," *Schneier on Security* (blog), Dec. 3, 2012, https://www.schneier.com/blog/archives/2012/12/feudal_sec.html.

CHAPTER 11: YOUTUBE: BAKING CHOKEPOINTS IN

- 1. See, for example, "Children Turn Backs on Traditional Careers in Favour of Internet Fame, Study Finds," *Sun*, May 22, 2017, https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/3617062/children-turn-backs-on-traditional-careers-in-favour-of-internet-fame-study-finds.
- 2. Jean Burgess and Joshua Green, *YouTube: Online Video and Participatory Culture*, 2nd ed. (London: Polity, 2018), 2.
- 3. Burgess and Green, *YouTube*, 74.
- 4. Jefferson Graham, "Video Websites Pop Up, Invite Postings," *USA Today*, Nov. 21, 2005, https://usatoday30.usatoday.com/tech/news/techinnovations/2005-11-21-video-websites_x.htm.
- 5. Steven Levy, *In the Plex: How Google Thinks, Works, and Shapes Our Lives* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2011), 247.
- 6. Levy, *In the Plex*, 248.
- 7. 17 USC § 512; "Directive on Electronic Commerce," 2000/31/EC, Official Journal L178, European Parliament and the Council of the European Union, June 8, 2020, Articles 12–14, https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/? uri=CELEX:32000L0031&from=EN.
- 8. Levy, *In the Plex*, 245.
- 9. Levy, *In the Plex*, 242.
- 10. Levy, *In the Plex*, 253.
- 11. Steve Chen, "The State of Our Video ID Tools," *The Official Google Blog*, June 14, 2007, https://web.archive.org/web/20070616154903/https://googleblog.blogspot.com/2007/06/state-of-our-video-id-tools.html.

- 12. *New York Times* Staff, "YouTube Sets Tests of Video Blocking," *New York Times*, June 12, 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/12/technology/12google.html.
- 13. Zahavah Levine, "Broadcast Yourself," *Google Public Policy Blog*, Mar. 18, 2010, https://publicpolicy.googleblog.com/2010/03/broadcast-yourself.html.
- 14. Sam Gustin, "YouTube Founders Knew Illegal Content Was Driving Explosive Growth," AOL, Mar. 21, 2010, https://www.aol.com/2010/03/21/youtube-founders-knew-illegal-content-was-driving-explosive-grow; David Kravets, "Accusations Fly in Viacom, YouTube Copyright Fight," *Wired*, Mar. 18, 2018, https://www.wired.com/2010/03/viacom-youtube.
- 15. Viacom International, Inc. v. YouTube, Inc., No. 07 Civ. 2103 (S.D.N.Y. Jun. 23, 2010), at 16, https://www.docketalarm.com/cases/New_York_Southern_District_Court/1-07-cv-02103/Viacom_International_Inc._et_al_v._Youtube_Inc._et_al/364.
- 16. Jonathan Stempel, "Google, Viacom Settle Landmark YouTube Lawsuit," Reuters, Mar. 18, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-google-viacom-lawsuit-idUSBREA2H11220140318.
- 17. Erick Schonfeld, "Google Spent \$100 Million Defending Against Viacom's \$1 Billion Lawsuit," *TechCrunch*, July 16, 2020, https://techcrunch.com/2010/07/15/google-viacom-100-million-lawsuit.
- 18. Levy, *In the Plex*, 255.
- 19. Leena Rao, "YouTube CEO Says There's 'No Timetable' For Profitability," *Fortune*, Oct. 19, 2016, https://fortune.com/2016/10/18/youtube-profits-ceo-susan-wojcicki.
- **20**. Levy, *In the Plex*, 265.
- 21. Victoriano Darias, "Content ID as a Solution to Address the Value Gap," *Journal of the Music and Entertainment Industry Educators Association* 18, no. 1 (2018): 105, 128.
- 22. Christophe Muller, "YouTube: 'No Other Platform Gives as Much Money Back to Creators," *Guardian*, Apr. 28, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/music/musicblog/2016/apr/28/youtube-no-other-platform-gives-as-much-money-back-to-creators;Paul Resnikoff, "YouTube: 99.5% of All Infringing Music Videos Resolved by Content ID," *Digital Music News*, Aug. 9, 2016,

- https://www.digitalmusicnews.com/2016/08/08/copyright-problems-resolved-content-id.
- 23. *How Google Fights Piracy*, Google, Nov. 2018, https://www.blog.google/documents/27/How_Google_Fights_Piracy_2018.pdf.
- 24. Julia Alexander, "Creators Finally Know How Much Money YouTube Makes, and They Want More of It," *The Verge*, Feb. 4, 2020, https://www.theverge.com/2020/2/4/21121370/youtube-advertising-revenue-creators-demonetization-earnings-google; Susan Wojcicki, "YouTube at 15: My Personal Journey and the Road Ahead," *YouTube Official Blog*, Feb. 14, 2020, https://blog.youtube/news-and-events/youtube-at-15-my-personal-journey.
- 25. Resnikoff, "YouTube."
- 26. 17 US Code § 107.
- 27. Chris Baraniuk Cellan-Jones Rory, "White Noise Video Hit by Copyright Claims," *BBC News*, Jan. 5, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-42580523.
- 28. Nancy Messieh, "YouTube's Automated Copyright System Triggered by Chirping Birds," *The Next Web*, Feb. 27, 2012, https://thenextweb.com/google/2012/02/27/a-copyright-claim-on-chirping-birds-highlights-the-flaws-of-youtubes-automated-system.
- 29. Katharine Trendacosta, "Unfiltered: How YouTube's Content ID Discourages Fair Use and Dictates What We See Online," Electronic Frontier Foundation, Dec. 10, 2020, https://www.eff.org/wp/unfiltered-how-youtubes-content-id-discourages-fair-use-and-dictates-what-we-see-online.
- 30. Trendacosta, "Unfiltered."
- 31. Sophie Bishop. "Managing Visibility on YouTube Through Algorithmic Gossip," *New Media & Society* 21, no. 11–12 (2019): 2589.
- 32. Chris Stokel-Walker, "Why YouTubers are Feeling the Burn," *Guardian*, Aug. 12, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/aug/12/youtubersfeeling-burn-video-stars-crumbling-under-pressure-of-producing-new-content.
- 33. Sophie Bishop, "Algorithmic Experts: Selling Algorithmic Lore on YouTube," *Social Media* + *Society* 6, no. 1 (2020): 8, https://doi.org/10.1177/2056305119897323.
- 34. Bishop, "Algorithmic Experts," 3.

- 35. Stokel-Walker, "Why YouTubers Are Feeling the Burn."
- 36. Janko Roettgers, "Maker Studios Is Shutting Down Blip Next Month," *Variety*, July 20, 2015, https://variety.com/2015/digital/news/maker-studios-is-shutting-down-blip-next-month-1201544219.
- 37. US House of Representatives, "Investigation of Competition in Digital Markets," 191.
- 38. Alex Weprin, "YouTube Ad Revenue Tops \$8.6B, Beating Netflix in the Quarter," *Hollywood Reporter*, Feb. 1, 2022, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/business/digital/youtube-ad-revenue-tops-8-6b-beating-netflix-in-the-quarter-1235085391.
- 39. Hoang Nguyen, "The Most Popular Music Streaming Platforms in Key Markets Globally," YouGov, Mar. 19, 2021, https://yougov.co.uk/topics/media/articles-reports/2021/03/18/services-used-stream-music-poll.
- 40. Definition (IFPI): "The value gap describes the growing mismatch between the value that user upload services, such as YouTube, extract from music and the revenue returned to the music community—those who are creating and investing in music. The value gap is the biggest threat to the future sustainability of the music industry." IFPI, "Fixing the Value Gap," *Global Music Report*, 2018, https://perma.cc/SGZ3-PLHM.
- 41. Recording Industry Association of America, "Five Stubborn Truths About YouTube and the Value Gap," *Medium*, Aug. 21, 2017, https://medium.com/@RIAA/five-stubborn-truths-about-youtube-and-value-gap-4faff133271f.
- 42. *Bloomberg* Staff, "Why 'Success' on YouTube Still Means a Life of Poverty," *Fortune*, Feb. 28, 2018, https://fortune.com/2018/02/27/youtube-success-poverty-wages.
- 43. Lyor Cohen, "YouTube Pays Out More Than Spotify for Ad-Supported Streams in the US," *Music Business Worldwide*, Aug. 17, 2017, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/lyor-cohenyoutube-pays-out-more-than-spotify-for-ad-supported-streams-inthe-us.
- 44. Statista, "Number of YouTube Users"; Statista, "Most Popular Websites Worldwide as of June 2021, by Total Visits (in Billions)," July 2021, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1201880/most-visited-websites-worldwide.
- 45. Jonathan Tepper and Denise Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism: Monopolies and the Death of Competition* (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley,

- 2019), 15.
- 46. Aaron Mak, "How Facebook Tried to Make Itself Antitrust-Proof," *Slate*, Dec. 9, 2020, https://slate.com/technology/2020/12/facebook-antitrust-ftc-breakup-whatsapp-instagram-zuckerberg.html.
- 47. Jasper L. Tran, "The Myth of *Hush-A-Phone v. United States*," *IEEE Annals of the History of Computing* 41, no. 4 (2019): 6n33.
- 48. Paul Keller, "Article 17, the Year in Review (2021 edition)," *Kluwer Copyright Blog*, Jan. 24, 2022, http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2022/01/24/article-17-the-year-in-review-2021-edition.
- 49. Susan Wojcicki, "YouTube Chief Says EU Copyright Plan Could Lead to Blocked Access," *Financial Times*, Nov. 12, 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/266e6c2a-e42e-11e8-a8a0-99b2e340ffeb.
- 50. Economics of Music Streaming, 89.

CHAPTER 12: IDEAS LYING AROUND

- 1. Stacy Mitchell, "After Three Decades of Neglect, Antitrust Is Back on the Democratic Platform," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, Aug. 4, 2016, https://ilsr.org/after-three-decades-of-neglect-antitrust-is-back-on-the-democratic-platform.
- 2. Jake Walter-Warner and William F. Cavanaugh Jr., "The New Brandeis School Manifesto," *Antitrust Update* (blog), Patterson Belknap Webb & Tyler, Feb. 5, 2020, https://www.pbwt.com/antitrust-update-blog/the-new-brandeis-school-manifesto.
- 3. Aoife White and Stephanie Bodoni, "Amazon Hit by EU Complaint, Faces New Probe Over Sales," *Bloomberg*, Nov. 10, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-11-10/amazon-set-to-get-eu-antitrust-objections-over-sales-data.
- 4. Peter C. Carstensen, *Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power: A Global Issue* (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 2017), 133.
- 5. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 118.
- 6. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 133.
- 7. Olivia Perreault, "Antitrust Institute Slams DOJ Missed Opportunity in Live Nation Settlement," *Ticket News*, Feb. 6, 2020, https://www.ticketnews.com/2020/02/antitrust-institute-doj-livenation-settlement.
- 8. Zephyr Teachout, *Break 'Em Up: Recovering Our Freedom from Big Ag, Big Tech, and Big Money* (New York: All Points Books, 2020).

- 9. Tim Wu, *The Curse of Bigness: Antitrust in the New Gilded Age* (New York: Columbia Global Reports, 2018), 87–88.
- 10. Carstensen, *Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power*, 133, 139.
- 11. Gabriel Winant, "No Going Back: the Power and Limits of the Anti-Monopolist Tradition," *Nation*, Jan. 21, 2021, https://www.thenation.com/article/culture/goliath-monopoly-and-democracy-matt-stoller-review.
- 12. Carstensen, Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power, 139.
- **13**. Milton Friedman, *Capitalism and Freedom* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1962).
- 14. Naomi Klein, *The Shock Doctrine: The Rise of Disaster Capitalism* (New York: Knopf, 2007), 7.
- 15. Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission, 558 US 310 (2010).

CHAPTER 13: TRANSPARENCY RIGHTS

- 1. Interview with Susan May, 2021.
- 2. Interview with Susan May, 2021.
- 3. The original post has been deleted but is archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20200921135114/https://www.yaplex.com/blog/how-to-rent-books-with-audible.
- 4. Interview with Susan May, 2021.
- 5. Interview with Colleen Cross, 2021.
- 6. Colleen Cross, "How Audiobook Authors and Narrators Are Paid by Audible-ACX. We Think," Alliance of Independent Authors, Feb. 8, 2021, https://selfpublishingadvice.org/how-audiobook-authors-are-paid-by-audible-acx/?fbclid=IwAR1_F0nAJ4gvYbdjvCn-5Ec8XpMC8ReRFZr9zEdtwdwYJrv68adjDHKzB7g.
- 7. Interview with Colleen Cross, 2021.
- 8. Interview with Orna Ross, 2021.
- 9. Interview with Susan May, 2021.
- 10. Future of Music Coalition, Twitter post, July 15, 2021, 11:59 p.m., https://twitter.com/future_of_music/status/1415672344471871488? s=20.
- 11. Elias Leight, "Fake Streams Could Be Costing Artists \$300 Million a Year," *Rolling Stone*, June 18, 2019, https://www.rollingstone.com/pro/features/fake-streams-indie-labels-spotify-tidal-846641.
- 12. "Digital Forensics Report for Dagens Næringsliv," Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Apr. 10, 2018,

- https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/files/2018/05/NTNU_DigitalForensicsReport_DN_Final_Version.pdf.
- 13. "The IMMF's Open Letter on Record Label and Music Publisher Deals in the Digital Market," *Complete Music Update*, May 21, 2015, https://completemusicupdate.com/article/the-immfs-open-letter-on-record-label-and-music-publisher-deals-in-the-digital-market.
- 14. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 74, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/7252 5/default.
- 15. Molly Crabapple, "Filthy Lucre," *Vice*, June 6, 2013, https://www.vice.com/en/article/mvp8dn/filthy-lucre.
- **16**. Article 19, European Union Directive 2019/790 on copyright and related rights in the digital single market.
- 17. European Commission, "Remuneration of Authors of Books and Scientific Journals, Translators, Journalists and Visual Artists for the Use of Their Works," Jan. 10, 2017, https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/81acd376-d896–11e6-ad7c-01aa75ed71a1.
- 18. David Turner, "The False Promise of User-Centric Streaming," *Penny Fractions* (newsletter), Oct. 2, 2019, https://www.getrevue.co/profile/pennyfractions/issues/pennyfractions-the-false-promise-of-user-centric-streaming-201362.
- 19. Chuck Philips, "Auditors Put New Spin on Revolt Over Royalties," *Los Angeles Times*, Feb. 26, 2002, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2002-feb-26-mn-29955-story.html.
- 20. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 73.
- 21. Mike Moffitt, "How a Racist Genius Created Silicon Valley by Being a Terrible Boss," *SFGate*, Aug. 21, 2018, https://www.sfgate.com/tech/article/Silicon-Valley-Shockley-racist-semiconductor-lab-13164228.php.
- 22. "Record Label Accounting Practices," Joint Hearing of the California State Senate Committee on the Judiciary and State Senate Select Committee on the Entertainment Industry (Senate Publications, 2002), https://catalog.hathitrust.org/Record/100797529.
- 23. Philips, "Auditors Put New Spin on Revolt Over Royalties."

CHAPTER 14: COLLECTIVE ACTION

- 1. Mark Egan, Gregor Matvos, and Amit Seru, "Arbitration with Uninformed Consumers," Working Paper no. 3768, Oct. 2018, Stanford Graduate School of Business, https://www.gsb.stanford.edu/faculty-research/working-papers/arbitration-uninformed-consumers.
- 2. Eamonn Forde, "Taylor Swift: Does Apple's Climbdown Really Demonstrate Her Power?" *Guardian*, June 22, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/music/musicblog/2015/jun/22/taylorswift-does-apples-climbdown-really-demonstrate-her-power.
- 3. Julia Angwin, "The Antitrust Case for Gig Worker Rights," *The Markup*, Nov. 7, 2020, https://www.getrevue.co/profile/themarkup/issues/the-antitrust-casefor-gig-worker-rights-289982.
- 4. Applicants 1–4 v. Uber BV, C/13/692003/HA RK 20–302 (Court of Amsterdam), Mar. 11, 2021, https://uitspraken.rechtspraak.nl/inziendocument? id=ECLI:NL:RBAMS:2021:1018; Applicants 1–10 v. Uber BV, C/13/687315/ HA RK 20–207 (Court of Amsterdam), Mar. 11, 2021, https://uitspraken.rechtspraak.nl/inziendocument? id=ECLI:NL:RBAMS:2021:1020.
- 5. John B. Kirkwood, "Collusion to Control a Powerful Customer: Amazon, E-Books, and Antitrust Policy," *Miami Law Review* 69, no. 1 (2014): 51–63.
- 6. Zachary D. Carter, "The Woman Who Shattered the Myth of the Free Market," *New York Times*, Apr. 24, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/24/opinion/joan-robinson-economy-monopoly-labor.html.
- 7. Leo Rosten, *Hollywood: The Movie Colony, the Movie Makers* (New York: Harcourt Brace, 1941), 307.
- 8. Catherine L. Fisk, *Writing for Hire: Unions, Hollywood, and Madison Avenue* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2016), 212–18.
- 9. Krista Vernoff, "'Grey's Anatomy' Boss: Why I Left My Agent, Despite the Sales Pitch (Guest Column)," *Hollywood Reporter*, Apr. 14, 2019, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/krista-vernoff-why-i-left-my-agent-sales-pitch-guest-column-1201920.
- 10. David Robb, "WME Signs WGA Franchise Agreement, Giving Guild Historic Win in Campaign to Reshape Talent Agency Business," *Deadline*, Feb. 5, 2021,

- https://deadline.com/2021/02/wme-signs-writers-guild-deal-wga-reshapes-talent-agency-business-1234688833.
- 11. Jonathan Handel, "Writers Guild Reveals Studio Deal Details, Says Pandemic Limited Leverage," *Hollywood Reporter*, July 1, 2020, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/writers-guild-reveals-studio-deal-details-says-pandemic-limited-leverage-1301488.
- 12. Wendy Lee, "WGA Aims to Crack Down on Writers Secretly Working with 'Fired' Agents," *Los Angeles Times*, Feb. 16, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/entertainment-arts/business/story/2020-02-14/wga-aims-to-crack-down-on-writers-working-with-non-approvedagents.
- 13. Sanjukta Paul, "Antitrust as Allocator of Coordination Rights," *UCLA Law Review* 67, no. 2 (2020), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3337861.
- 14. Sandeep Vaheesan, "Gig Workers Need Antitrust Reform," *Dissent*, Dec. 18, 2020, https://www.dissentmagazine.org/online_articles/gigworkers-need-antitrust-reform.

CHAPTER 15: TIME LIMITS ON COPYRIGHT CONTRACTS

- 1. Paul Slade, "Superheroes in Court: Continued," http://www.planetslade.com/superheroes8.html.
- 2. Richard Harrington, "MCA to Pay Royalties to RB Greats," *Washington Post*, Dec. 7, 1989, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/lifestyle/1989/12/07/mca-to-pay-royalties-to-rb-greats/63714098-29be-481e-915f-cb43f6bdf07c.
- 3. Joshua Yuvaraj and Rebecca Giblin, "Are Contracts Enough? An Empirical Study of Author Rights in Australian Publishing Agreements," *Melbourne University Law Review* 44, no. 1 (2020), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3541350.
- 4. See, for example, Jacob Flynn, Rebecca Giblin, and François Petitjean, "What Happens When Books Enter the Public Domain?" *University of New South Wales Law Journal* 42 (2019): 39.
- 5. For a detailed analysis of the Statute of Anne's origins, how the reversion right evolved and the legal uncertainties that plagued it, see Lionel Bently and Jane C. Ginsburg, "'The Sole Right ... Shall Return to the Authors': Anglo-American Authors' Reversion Rights from the Statute of Anne to Contemporary U.S. Copyright," *Berkeley Technology Law Journal* 25 (2010): 1475, 1482–1541.

- 6. Richard B. Sher, *The Enlightenment & the Book: Scottish Authors & Their Publishers in Eighteenth-Century Britain, Ireland & America* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2006), 353–57.
- 7. Bently and Ginsburg, "The Sole Right."
- 8. Ronan Deazley, "Commentary on Milton's Contract 1667," in *Primary Sources on Copyright (1450–1900)*, ed. Lionel Bently and Martin Kretschmer (2008), https://www.copyrighthistory.org/cam/tools/request/showRecord.php?id=commentary_uk_1667.
- 9. Fred Fisher Music Co. v. M. Witmark & Sons, 318 US 643, 656 (1943).
- 10. Bently and Ginsburg, "The Sole Right," 1563n416.
- 11. Copyright Law Revision Part 3: Preliminary Draft for Revised US Copyright Law and Discussions and Comments on the Draft (US Government Printing Office, 1964), 287.
- 12. Phillip W. Hall Jr., "Smells Like Slavery: Unconscionability in Recording Industry Contracts," *Hastings Communications and Entertainment Law Journal* 25, no. 1 (2002): 215.
- 13. Joshua Yuvaraj, Rebecca Giblin, Daniel Russo-Batterham, and Genevieve Grant, "US Copyright Termination Notices 1977–2020: Introducing New Datasets."
- 14. Yuvaraj, Giblin, Russo-Batterham, and Grant, "US Copyright Termination Notices 1977–2020."
- 15. Jacob Flynn, Rebecca Giblin, and François Petitjean, "What Happens When Books Enter the Public Domain? Testing Copyright's Underuse Hypothesis Across Australia, New Zealand, the United States and Canada," *University of New South Wales Law Journal* 42, no. 4 (2019): 1218.
- 16. Larry Rohter, "Record Industry Braces for Artists' Battles over Song Rights," *New York Times*, Aug. 15, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/08/16/arts/music/springsteen-and-others-soon-eligible-to-recover-song-rights.html.
- 17. Eriq Gardner, "Sony Suing Musicians for Allowing Attorney to Use Album Artwork," *Hollywood Reporter*, Oct. 5, 2020, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/thr-esq/sony-suing-musiciansfor-allowing-attorney-to-use-album-artwork.
- 18. Joshua Yuvaraj and Rebecca Giblin, "Why Were Commonwealth Reversionary Rights Abolished (and What Can We Learn Where They Remain)?" *European Intellectual Property Review* 41, no. 4 (2019): 232.

- 19. Rian Malan, *ReMastered: The Lion's Share*, dir. Sam Cullman, Netflix, 2019.
- 20. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 105, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/7252 5/default.
- 21. If you're interested in digging into the detail of how this figure is calculated, see the discussion in Rebecca Giblin, "A New Copyright Bargain? Reclaiming Lost Culture and Getting Authors Paid," *Columbia Journal of Law & the Arts* 41 (2018): 369.
- 22. Brief of George A. Akerlof et al. as Amici Curiae in Support of Petitioners, Eldred v. Ashcroft, 537 US 186, 01–618, 2003, at 7.
- 23. Paul J. Heald, "How Copyright Keeps Works Disappeared," *Journal of Empirical Legal Studies* 11, no. 4 (2013): 829.
- 24. Jacob Flynn, Rebecca Giblin, and François Petitjean, "What Happens When Books Enter the Public Domain? Testing Copyright's Underuse Hypothesis Across Australia, New Zealand, the United States and Canada," *University of New South Wales Law Journal* 42, no. 4 (2019): 1215.
- 25. Giblin, "A New Copyright Bargain."
- 26. Joshua Yuvaraj and Rebecca Giblin, "Are Contracts Enough? An Empirical Study of Author Rights in Australian Publishing Agreements," *Melbourne University Law Review* 44, no. 1 (2020).
- 27. Jane Weaver, "How to Be an Independent Artist in 2015," *Guardian*, Mar. 30, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/music/2015/mar/30/jane-weaver-folky-psychedelia.
- 28. Article 22, European Union Digital Single Market Directive 2019/790.

CHAPTER 16: RADICAL INTEROPERABILITY

- 1. Marianna Longmire, "5 Surprising Items That Are Cheaper Than Printer Ink," *Choice*, https://www.choice.com.au/electronics-and-technology/computers/scanners-and-printers/articles/5-surprising-items-that-are-cheaper-than-printer-ink.
- 2. 18 USC § 1030: Fraud and Related Activity in Connection with Computers.
- 3. Syllabus, Google LLC v. Oracle America, Inc., 593 U.S. 1 (C.A.F.C. Apr. 5, 2021).

- 4. James Wallace and Jim Erickson, *Hard Drive: Bill Gates and the Making of the Microsoft Empire* (New York: Harper, 1993), 233.
- 5. Massachusetts House of Representatives, Right to Repair Initiative 11–17 (2012), H. 4362, passed Nov. 6, 2012, http://archive.boston.com/news/special/politics/2012/general/mass-ballot-question-1-election-results-2012.html. To reconcile disparities between the original ballot initiative and the House bill, an additional bill was passed in the following year: H. 3757, 188th Gen. Ct. (Mass. 2013).
- 6. Cory Doctorow and Christoph Schmon, "The EU's Digital Markets Act: There Is a Lot to Like, but Room for Improvement," Dec. 15, 2020, Electronic Frontier Foundation, https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2020/12/eus-digital-markets-act-there-lot-room-improvement.
- 7. UK Competition and Markets Authority, *Online Platforms and Digital Advertising: Market Study Final Report*, July 1, 2020, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5efc57ed3a6f4023d24 2ed56/Final_report_1_July_2020_.pdf.
- 8. Associated Press, "South Korea Bans Google, Apple Payment Monopolies," September 1, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/technology-business-south-korea-a8e160fb9b43681557445cfe06f25bc1.
- 9. Aaron Perzanowski, *The Right to Repair* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2022), 18.
- 10. Perzanowski, *The Right to Repair*, 230.
- 11. Matthew Gault, "Auto Industry TV Ads Claim Right to Repair Benefits 'Sexual Predators," *Vice*, Feb. 9, 2020, https://www.vice.com/en/article/qj4ayw/auto-industry-tv-ads-claim-right-to-repair-benefits-sexual-predators.
- 12. Hiawatha Bray, "Will Carmakers Defeat Question 1 in Court?" *Boston Globe*, May 12, 2021, https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/05/12/business/will-carmakers-defeat-question-1-court.
- 13. Van Buren v. United States, 940 F. 3d 1192 (2021).

CHAPTER 17: MINIMUM WAGES FOR CREATIVE WORK

1. Mary Robinette Kowal, "#DisneyMustPay Alan Dean Foster," Science Fiction Writers of America, Nov. 18, 2020, https://www.sfwa.org/2020/11/18/disney-must-pay.

- 2. Peter C. Carstensen, *Competition Policy and the Control of Buyer Power: A Global Issue* (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 2017), 9, https://doi.org/10.4337/9781782540588.
- 3. Article 18(1), EU Copyright Directive (2019).
- 4. Raquel Xalabarder, "The Principle of Appropriate and Proportionate Remuneration of ART.18 Digital Single Market Directive: Some Thoughts for Its National Implementation," Social Sciences Research Network, https://www.ssrn.com/abstract=3684375.
- 5. Jon Burlingame, "Discovery Networks Corners Composers in Music Royalties Battle," *Variety*, Dec. 12, 2019, https://variety.com/2019/music/news/discovery-networks-composers-music-royalties-1203434924.
- 6. Kathryn Kranhold, "TV and Film Composers Say Netflix, Other Streaming Services Insist on Buying Out Their Music Rights," *Hollywood Reporter*, Dec. 11, 2019, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/tv-film-composers-saynetflix-streaming-services-insist-buying-music-rights-1261940.
- 7. 17 US Code § 114.
- 8. SoundExchange, "About Digital Royalties," https://www.soundexchange.com/artist-copyright-owner/digital-royalties.
- 9. 17 US Code § 114.
- 10. BMI v. DMX, 683 F.3d 32, at 38.
- 11. Donald S. Passman, *All You Need to Know About the Music Business*, 8th ed. (New York: Free Press, 2013), 277.
- 12. Tim Ingham, "Songwriters Are Already Fighting for Better Pay. But in 2021, They Face an Even Bigger Battle," *Rolling Stone*, June 15, 2020, https://www.rollingstone.com/pro/features/songwriters-spotify-amazon-crb-royalties-war-1015116.
- 13. Ingham, "Songwriters Are Already Fighting for Better Pay."
- 14. Copyright Act of 1976 § 801(b)(1), 90 Stat. at 2594–95.
- 15. Mat Dryhurst, Twitter post, Aug. 10, 2020, 10:06 p.m., https://twitter.com/matdryhurst/status/1292794458782740481?s=20.
- 16. Future of Music Coalition, "FMC Testimony Submitted to House Small Business Committee on Webcasting Rates," June 27, 2007, http://futureofmusic.org/filing/fmc-testimony-submitted-house-small-business-committee-webcasting-rates.
- 17. Committee on Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, UK House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, Second Report of Session 2021–22 (London, July 15, 2021), 29,

- https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/6739/documents/72525/default.
- 18. Harcourt and Gordon, "International Digital Music Licensing."
- 19. Article 3, European Union Directive 2006/116/EC.
- 20. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 29.
- 21. Carstensen, *Competition Policy*, 67n66.
- 22. Pelly, interview, *Interdependence* podcast.
- 23. 17 USC § 115.
- 24. Á. Semprún and J. Romera, "El Auditor Eleva a 87 Millones el Dinero que la SGAE Desvió a la Red de Neri" [The auditor raises the money that the SGAE diverted to the Neri Network to 87 million], *El Economista* [The Economist], Nov. 29, 2011, https://www.eleconomista.es/empresas-finanzas/noticias/3566939/11/11/El-auditor-eleva-a-87-millones-el-dinero-que-la-SGAE-desvio-a-la-red-de-Neri.html.
- 25. David Turner, "The False Promise of User-Centric Streaming," *Penny Fractions* (newsletter), Oct. 2, 2019, https://www.getrevue.co/profile/pennyfractions/issues/pennyfractions-the-false-promise-of-user-centric-streaming-201362.
- 26. Rethink Music, "Fair Music: Transparency and Payment Flows in the Music Industry," Berklee Institute for Creative Entrepreneurship, 21, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/552c0535e4b0afcbed88dc53/t/55d0da1ae4b06bd4bea8c86c/1439750682446/rethink_music_fairness_transparency_final.pdf.
- 27. Becky Brook, "A Blanket License for Online Music featuring Cory Doctorow," *Music Ally*, ep. 7, podcast audio, June 11, 2020, https://podcasts.google.com/feed/aHR0cHM6Ly9hbmNob3IuZm0vc y8xZDAxZjM1Yy9wb2RjYXN0L3Jzcw/episode/YjY0MmYwNWE tNzhkZS00MjA0LTg3ZjYtMjI5ZGFlODBjZDVl? sa=X&ved=0CAUQkfYCahcKEwiQrvSx7p3wAhUAAAAAHQAA AAAQiAE.
- 28. Ben Sisario, "Going to the Ends of the Earth to Get the Most Out of Music," *New York Times*, June 8, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/08/business/media/going-to-the-ends-of-the-earth-to-get-the-most-out-of-music.html.
- 29. Rethink Music, "Fair Music." https://static1.squarespace.com/static/552c0535e4b0afcbed88dc53/t/55d0da1ae4b06bd4bea8c86c/1439750682446/rethink_music_fairness_transparency_final.pdf.

- 30. Mechanical Licensing Collective, "The Mechanical Licensing Collective Receives \$424 Million in Historical Unmatched Royalties from Digital Service Providers," Feb. 16, 2021, https://www.themlc.com/press/mechanical-licensing-collective-receives-424-million-historical-unmatched-royalties-digital.
- 31. Annabella Coldrick, "Where Are the Missing Song Royalties?" *Music Business Worldwide*, July 16, 2019, https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/where-are-the-missing-song-royalties-2.
- 32. Klementina Milosic, "GRD's Failure," *Music Business Journal*, Aug. 31, 2018, http://www.thembj.org/2015/08/grds-failure.
- 33. Nick Messitte, "Inside The Black Box: A Deep Dive into Music's Monetization Mystery," *Forbes*, Apr. 15, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/nickmessitte/2015/04/15/inside-the-black-box-a-deep-dive-into-musics-monetization-mystery/#18eaf6185d4a.
- 34. Rethink Music, "Fair Music," 16.
- 35. House of Commons, *Economics of Music Streaming*, 51–52.
- 36. Brook, "A Blanket License."

CHAPTER 18: COLLECTIVE OWNERSHIP

- 1. Astra Taylor, *The People's Platform: Taking Back Power and Culture in the Digital Age* (New York: Picador, 2015), 175.
- 2. Peter Walsh, Michael Peck, and Ibon Zugasti, "Why the U.S. Needs More Worker-Owned Companies," *Harvard Business Review*, Aug. 8, 2018, https://hbr.org/2018/08/why-the-u-s-needs-more-worker-owned-companies; Rhokeun Park, Douglas Kruse, and James Sesil, "Does Employee Ownership Enhance Firm Survival?" in *Employee Participation*, *Firm Performance and Survival*, 8, ed. Virginie Perotin and Andrew Robinson (Bingley, UK: Emerald Publishing, 2004), 3–33, https://web.archive.org/web/20191008040837/https://smlr.rutgers.ed u/sites/default/files/documents/faculty_staff_docs/does%20employee
- 3. Park, Kruse, and Sesil, "Does Employee Ownership Enhance Firm Survival?" 25.

%20ownership%20enhance%20firm%20survival.pdf.

- **4.** Park, Kruse, and Sesil, "Does Employee Ownership Enhance Firm Survival?" 22.
- 5. Nick Srnicek, *Platform Capitalism* (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2017), 70,

- https://mudancatecnologicaedinamicacapitalista.files.wordpress.com/2019/02/platform-capitalism.pdf, accessed Apr. 28, 2021.
- 6. Gilad Edelman, "Can Killing Cookies Save Journalism?" *Wired*, Aug. 5, 2020, https://www.wired.com/story/can-killing-cookies-save-journalism.
- 7. James Meese, "Advertising, Algorithms, and Democratic Risk," unpublished manuscript, 2020, 16.
- 8. Meese, "Advertising, Algorithms, and Democratic Risk," 34.
- 9. Jeanine Poggi, "Vice Calls on Brands to Rethink Keyword Blocklists Associated with Racism," *AdAge*, June 24, 2020, https://adage.com/article/special-report-newfronts/vice-calls-brands-rethink-keyword-blocklists-associated-racism/2263781.
- 10. Nathan J. Robinson, "The Truth Is Paywalled But the Lies Are Free," *Current Affairs*, Aug. 2, 2020, https://www.currentaffairs.org/2020/08/the-truth-is-paywalled-but-the-lies-are-free.
- 11. Article 15, European Union Digital Single Market Directive 2019/790.
- 12. Nicolas Jaimes and Marjolaine Tasset, "Droit voisin pour la presse: les éditeurs français plient devant Google" [Neighboring rights for the press: French publishers bow to Google]," *Le Journal du Net* [Net Newspaper], Oct. 24, 2019, https://www.journaldunet.com/media/publishers/1459188-droit-voisin-pour-la-presse-les-editeurs-francais-plient-devant-google.
- 13. Soci't' Google LLC et al. v. Le Syndicat Des Éditeurs de la Presse Magazine et al. [Google v. Magazine Press Publishers Union], RG No. 20/08071 (Cour d'appel de Paris [Paris Court of Appeal], Oct. 8, 2020), https://www.autoritedelaconcurrence.fr/sites/default/files/appealsd/20 20-10/ca_20mc01_oct20.pdf.
- 14. Treasury Laws Amendment (News Media and Digital Platforms Mandatory Bargaining Code) Act 2021, no. 21 (Parliament of Australia, Mar. 2, 2021), https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2021A00021.
- 15. Alan Kohler, "The News Bargaining Code Is Dead. Long Live the News Bargaining Chip," *New Daily*, Mar. 17, 2021, https://thenewdaily.com.au/news/2021/03/17/alan-kohler-news-bargaining-code-dead.
- 16. Harold Feld, "America Needs a Public Interest Approach to Solving Big Tech Harms to News," *Public Knowledge* (blog), Feb. 9, 2021,

- https://www.publicknowledge.org/blog/america-needs-a-public-interest-approach-to-solving-big-tech-harms-to-news.
- 17. New Jersey Civic Information Consortium, "About the Consortium," https://njcivicinfo.org/about.
- 18. Rasmus Kleis Nielsen, Robert Gorwa, and Madeleine de Cock Buning, "What Can Be Done? Digital Media Policy Options for Europe (and Beyond)," Reuters Institute, University of Oxford, Nov. 25, 2019, https://reutersinstitute.politics.ox.ac.uk/what-can-be-done-digital-media-policy-options-europe-and-beyond.
- 19. Will Oremus, "There's a Smarter Way to Make Tech Pay for News," *Pattern Matching* (newsletter), OneZero, *Medium*, Feb. 21, 2021, https://onezero.medium.com/a-smarter-way-to-make-tech-pay-for-news-9255e3b8dccb.
- 20. Trebor Scholz, "Platform Cooperativism: Challenging the Corporate Sharing Economy," Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung New York, 2016, 26, https://rosalux.nyc/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/RLS-NYC_platformcoop.pdf.
- 21. Liz Pelly, "Protest Platforms: Streaming Co-Op Restores Agency to Artists," *Shadowproof*, Nov. 1, 2017, https://shadowproof.com/2017/11/01/protest-platforms-resonate-streaming-co-op-agency-to-artists.
- 22. Resonate, "Manifesto," https://resonate.is/manifesto.
- 23. Liz Pelly, "Alternative Streaming Models," *Montez Press Radio*, podcast audio, Jan. 27, 2021, https://radio.montezpress.com/#/archive/1755.
- 24. Resonate, Stream2own, https://resonate.is/stream2own.
- 25. Mat Dryhurst, "Band Together: Why Musicians Must Strike a Collective Chord to Survive," *Guardian*, Apr. 9, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/music/2019/apr/09/experimental-musicians-must-strike-a-collective-chord-red-bull-music-academy-closing.
- 26. Paris Max, "Toxic Workplaces Are Driving Video Game Developers to Unionize," OneZero, *Medium*, Nov. 12, 2019, https://onezero.medium.com/toxic-workplaces-are-driving-video-game-developers-to-unionize-cda5c8b73317.
- 27. Alex Calvin, "Dead Cells Has Sold 730k Copies Since Its Early Access Launch," *PC Games Insider*, May 1, 2018, https://www.pcgamesinsider.biz/news/66984/dead-cells-has-sold-730k-copies-since-early-access-launch.

- 28. Nathan Grayson, "Game Studio With No Bosses Pays Everyone the Same," *Kotaku*, July 25, 2018, https://kotaku.com/game-studio-with-no-bosses-pays-everyone-the-same-1827872972.
- 29. Grayson, "Game Studio."
- 30. Musicat, "Rabble," https://musicat.co/rabble.
- 31. Songtrust, "What Is the Pay Rate for Spotify Streams?" https://help.songtrust.com/knowledge/what-is-the-pay-rate-for-spotify-streams.
- 32. Pelly, "Alternative Streaming Models."
- 33. State Library of New South Wales: "Indyreads: eBook and eAudio Platform for NSW Public Libraries," https://www.sl.nsw.gov.au/public-library-services/services/indyreads.
- 34. Interview with Alicia Brown, 2021.
- 35. Chris O'Falt, "As Kanopy's Popularity Grows, Can Your Library Continue to Afford It?" *IndieWire*, June 26, 2019, https://www.indiewire.com/2019/06/new-york-public-library-drops-kanopy-netflix-alternative-too-expensive-1202153550.
- 36. Liz Pelly, "Socialized Streaming: A Case for Universal Music Access," *Real Life Magazine*, Feb. 16, 2021, https://reallifemag.com/socialized-streaming.
- 37. Henderson Cole, "The American Music Library," https://docs.google.com/document/d/14Wu_2B8fOZAPSpRpiNujrURd94plCzGXVFKLQb8vHeU/edit, accessed June 7, 2021.
- 38. Pelly, "Alternative Streaming Models."

CHAPTER 19: UNITING AGAINST CHOKEPOINT CAPITALISM

- 1. Stafford Beer, "What Is Cybernetics?" *Kybernetes* 31, no. 2 (2002): 209–19, 217, https://doi.org/10.1108/03684920210417283.
- 2. Zephyr Teachout, *Break 'Em Up: Recovering Our Freedom from Big Ag, Big Tech, and Big Money* (New York: All Points Books, 2020), 145.
- 3. Gustavo Grullon, Yelena Larkin, and Roni Michaely, "Are U.S. Industries Becoming More Concentrated?" *Review of Finance* 23, no. 4 (2019).
- 4. Mike Pomranz, "Some States Are Questioning Fast Food Chains' Non-Compete Agreements: Here's What We Know So Far," *Food & Wine*, July 10, 2018, https://www.foodandwine.com/news/fast-food-non-compete-agreement-inquiry.
- 5. Lance Whitney, "Apple, Google, Others Settle Antipoaching Lawsuit for \$415 Million," CNET, Sept. 3, 2015,

- https://www.cnet.com/news/apple-google-others-settle-anti-poaching-lawsuit-for-415-million.
- 6. Edward Chancellor, ed., *Capital Returns: Investing Through the Capital Cycle: A Money Manager's Reports 2002–15* (Palgrave Macmillan, 2015), 27.
- 7. Teachout, *Break 'Em Up*, 87–92.
- 8. Kim Bobo, *Wage Theft in America: Why Millions of Working Americans Are Not Getting Paid* (New York: New Press, 2011), 8–9.
- 9. David Cooper and Teresa Kroeger, "Employers Steal Billions from Workers' Paychecks Each Year: Survey Data Show Millions of Workers Are Paid Less than the Minimum Wage, at Significant Cost to Taxpayers and State Economies," Economic Policy Institute, May 10, 2017, https://www.epi.org/publication/employers-steal-billions-from-workers-paychecks-each-year.
- 10. Alex N. Press, "Amazon, Vanguard of Class War," *This Machine Kills*, ep. 62, podcast audio, Apr. 21, 2021, https://soundcloud.com/thismachinekillspod/62-amazon-vanguard-of-class-war-ft-alex-n-press.
- 11. George Skelton, "It's No Wonder Hundreds of Millions Have Been Spent on Prop. 22. A Lot Is at Stake," *Los Angeles Times*, Oct. 16, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-10-16/skelton-proposition-22-uber-lyft-independent-contractors.
- 12. Mike Dickerson, "Vons, Pavilions to Fire 'Essential Workers,' Replace Drivers with Independent Contractors," *Knock LA*, Jan. 4, 2021, https://knock-la.com/vons-fires-delivery-drivers-prop-22-e899ee24ffd0.
- 13. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, "Report on the Economic Well-Being of U.S. Households in 2017," May 2018, https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/files/2017-report-economic-well-being-us-households-201805.pdf.
- 14. Marshall Steinbaum, "The Student Debt Crisis Is a Crisis of Non-Repayment," *Phenomenal World*, Nov. 18, 2020, https://phenomenalworld.org/analysis/crisis-of-non-repayment.
- 15. For a great analysis of how such monopolies are affecting your day-to-day life, see David Dayen, *Monopolized! Life in the Age of Corporate Power* (New York: New Press, 2020), ebook.
- 16. Amy Fontinelle, "How Much Does Health Insurance Cost?" Investopedia, Mar 13, 2021, https://www.investopedia.com/how-much-does-health-insurance-cost-4774184.

- 17. Alana Semuels, "When Wall Street Is Your Landlord," *Atlantic*, Feb. 13, 2019, https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2019/02/single
 - https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2019/02/single-family-landlords-wall-street/582394.
- 18. Konrad Putzier, "That Suburban Home Buyer Could Be a Foreign Government," *Wall Street Journal*, Apr. 13, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/that-suburban-home-buyer-could-be-a-foreign-government-11618306380.
- 19. Board of Governors, "Report on the Economic Well-Being."
- 20. Brad DeLong, "Rhetorical Question: Why Do Economists Ignore the Greatest of All Market Failures?" *Grasping Reality* (newsletter), Apr. 25, 2021, https://braddelong.substack.com/p/why-do-economists-ignore-the-greatest-1d7.
- 21. James Boyle, "A Politics of Intellectual Property: Environmentalism for the Net?" *Duke Law Journal* 47 (1997): 87–116, https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/dlj/vol47/iss1/2.
- 22. Ryan Reed, "John Oliver Examines World Wrestling Entertainment's Long History of Mistreating Wrestlers," *Rolling Stone*, Apr. 1, 2019, https://www.rollingstone.com/tv/tv-news/john-oliver-wwe-last-week-tonight-vince-mcmahon-815912.
- 23. "Bad Form, Wells Fargo," *Planet Money*, ep. 732, podcast audio, Oct. 28, 2016, https://www.npr.org/sections/money/2016/10/28/499805238/episode-732-bad-form-wells-fargo.
- 24. Rachel Louise Ensign, "No One Wants to Hire the Fired Wells Fargo Branch Staffers," *Wall Street Journal*, Sept. 14, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/no-one-wants-to-hire-the-fired-wells-fargo-branch-staffers-11568453400.
- 25. Julie Cohen, *Between Truth and Power: The Legal Constructions of Informational Capitalism* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2019), 7.
- 26. Bradley Thomas, "Why Bernie Sanders's Universal Job Guarantee Is Fool's Gold," Foundation for Economic Education, Oct. 25, 2019, https://fee.org/articles/why-universal-job-guarantees-are-fool-s-gold.
- 27. Naomi Klein, *On Fire: The Burning Case for a Green New Deal* (New York: Penguin, 2019).
- 28. Mark Paul, William Darity Jr., and Darrick Hamilton, "The Federal Job Guarantee—A Policy to Achieve Permanent Full Employment," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Mar. 9, 2018,

- https://www.cbpp.org/research/full-employment/the-federal-job-guarantee-a-policy-to-achieve-permanent-full-employment.
- 29. Andrew Van Dam, "The U.S. Has Thrown More Than \$6 Trillion at the Coronavirus Crisis. That Number Could Grow," *Washington Post*, Apr. 16, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/04/15/coronavirus-economy-6-trillion.
- 30. Stephanie Kelten, *The Deficit Myth: Modern Monetary Theory and the Birth of the People's Economy* (New York: Public Affairs, 2020).
- 31. A country has "monetary sovereignty" if it (a) issues its own currency and (b) borrows primarily in that currency. The US, Japan, Canada, Australia, and the UK (among others) are monetarily sovereign. The Eurozone countries are not (their currency is issued by the European Central Bank, not the EU member states' banks). Venezuela is not (it primarily owes its debts in US dollars, so issuing more of its own currency can't help it pay down those debts).
- 32. Dylan Matthews, "4 Big Questions about Job Guarantees," *Vox*, Apr. 27, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2018/4/27/17281676/job-guarantee-design-bad-jobs-labor-market-federal-reserve.
- 33. Apple, "Japan Fair Trade Commission Closes App Store Investigation," Apple Newsroom, September 2, 2021, https://www.apple.com/au/newsroom/2021/09/japan-fair-trade-commission-closes-app-store-investigation.